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Local guidance on the probation requirements for 
research  
School of Social Sciences and Humanities 
This document concentrates on the probation requirements around research outputs and 
applications for research funding. For these elements, the Dean signs the record of achievement to 
confirm that the following specific research requirements have been met:  
• Probationer is on track for acceptance, over the probation period, of three high quality

publications in academic journals from research undertaken over the course of the probation
period.

• Probationer has made at least one substantial external funding application before the end of
the second year of probation.

Defining what constitutes a “high quality” publication 

• A complete 3-year research output plan should be agreed at the beginning of probation. This can
be amended for good reason as probation progresses.

• The plan should take account of peer review and publication timescales.

• Probationers should be directed towards school resources available to support the formation of
high-quality research outputs e.g. output quality self-assessment tool, repository of REF 4*
papers etc.

• Probation adviser will ensure that a formative peer review of each output is conducted at an
early stage in the output’s formation. The probation adviser will conduct a suitable review
themselves or secure it from a colleague.

• Bibliometric indicators are not used as part of the output quality assessments associated with
probation. However, in line with school guidance generally, probationers are expected to use
appropriate bibliometric indicators (e.g. SNIP and SJR) to inform choice of outlet. Outlet choice
should be part of 3-year research output plans.

• Co-authorship is fine provided the probationer has taken a substantial role in the preparation of
the output. This should be confirmed in meeting notes.

• Where the discipline norm for publication is not academic journal papers, the Dean and
probation adviser will consider and approve alternative output formats. This may take many
forms beyond a journal paper, including: peer-reviewed monographs, scholarly editions, edited
works, exhibition catalogues, catalogue essays and entries, practice-based outputs, book
chapters, journal articles. Lead times for some leading journals and publishers can be between
6-18 months and this should be factored into the output plan.

• If outputs other than journal papers are planned, this must be agreed at the outset of the
probation period as part of the 3-year plan, and the adviser will confirm this plan with the Dean.
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• A single-authored monograph or scholarly edition over 3 years under contract to a recognised
publisher, with the final draft accepted by the publisher, may be acceptable as the equivalent of
3 journal papers. Similarly an edited volume, dependent upon the individual contribution, might
count as two journal outputs, and practice-based submissions would depend on the quality,
scope, and ambition.

• In the later stages of probation, advisers will be asked to support the probationer’s publication
pipeline as preparation for PDR and to ensure acceptable longer-term performance.

Defining what constitutes “research undertaken over the course of the probation period” 

• An output that has required any additional work since the time of appointment is eligible. A
Loughborough credit as author’s organisation is expected

Variation to the requirement for 3 outputs 

• The 3 output requirement is a cornerstone of probation and has proved to be achievable,
appropriately challenging and effective.

• The research output requirement is intended to position probationers on a trajectory towards a
steady state output profile that we currently articulate as one high quality output per year (after
factoring for co-authorships). Probationers may not have reached this level by the end of
probation, but they should be firmly on the right trajectory.

• In truly exceptional circumstances, a “2+1 plan” can be agreed in which 2 high quality
publications are accepted and a third publication submitted and assessed by internal peer
review. Sufficiently “exceptional” circumstances would be known at the beginning of year 1 and
so a 3-year research output plan must be agreed at the beginning of year 1. The 2+1 plan might
be appropriate for a probationer joining from a non-academic background.

Defining what constitutes a “substantial” grant application

• Eligible grant applications should fund research activity, be externally peer-reviewed and
awarded on a competitive basis. Travel or consumables grants (or similar) are not acceptable.

• The monetary value of a grant application varies with discipline and “substantial” should be
interpreted in this context, as well as being appropriate to the career stage. A minimum value of
£10k is proposed across the School which is indicative of a British Academy small grant.

• Probationers should be directed towards school resources available to support submission of
high-quality funding proposals.

• CI role is acceptable, but the probationer’s role should be substantial as judged by the adviser.
This should be confirmed in the meeting notes.

• The probation adviser will ensure that a peer review of the grant application is conducted to
support the submission. Since success is not a condition of probation, the review will also
assess the credibility of the submission.


